
KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT
148 N. Binkley Street
Soldotna, AK  99669

 
REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MEETING: April 2, 2001 - 7:30 p.m. at the Borough  
 Administration Building, Soldotna, AK.  
   
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS: Ms. Deborah Germano, President  
 Mrs. Sammy Crawford, Vice President  
 Mrs. Debra Mullins, Clerk  
 Mr. Joe Arness, Treasurer  
 Dr. Nels Anderson, Member  
 Mr. Al Poindexter, Member  
 Sandra Wassilie, Member  
 Sara Hart, Student Representative  
   
 Work Sessions  
 4:30 p.m. Student Activities Task Force  
 5:00 p.m. Legislative Update  
A-G-E-N-D-A   
   

1.    Opening Activities
a.    Call to Order
b.    Pledge of Allegiance/National Anthem/Alaska Flag Song
c.     Roll Call
d.    Approval of Agenda
e.    Approval of Minutes/March 5, 2001

 

 

2.    School Reports
a.    Nikiski Elementary – Mr. Mark Norgren

 
 

3.    Public Presentations (Items not on agenda, 3 minutes per speaker, 
30 minutes aggregate)

 
 

4.    Hearing of Delegations
 

 

5.    Communications and Petitions
 

 

6.    Advisory Committee, Site Councils and/or P.T.A., K.P.A.A., K.P.E.A., K.P.E.S.A.
 

 

7.    Awards and Presentations
a.    Stan Pitlo, Peninsula Clarion

 
 

8.    Superintendent's Report
 

 

9.    Reports
a.    Communications Goal Report
b.    Board Reports
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10.  Action Items
a.                                                                  Consent Agenda 

(1)  Approval of Administrative Recommendation of a Request for 2001-2002 Leave of 
Absence – Certified
(2)  Approval of Long-Term Substitute Teacher Contract
(3)  Approval of Resignations
(4)  Approval of Tentative Tenure Teacher Assignments
(5)  Approval of Budget Transfer

 
Human Resources

b.       Approval of Administrator Appointment
 

Instruction
c.        Approval of BP 5030, School Discipline and Safety and BP 5040, AR 5040, Student 
Handbook

Operations and Business Management
d.       Approval of FY 2001-2002 Budget
 

Superintendent
e.       Approval of 2001-2002 Tentative Board Meeting Dates
 

11.  First Reading of Policy Revisions
 

 

12.  Public Presentations
 

 

13.  Board Comments
 

 

14.  Executive Session
 

 

15.  Adjourn  
 

* * * * * * * 
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KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT 
Homer High School
Homer, AK 99603

 
March 5, 2001

 
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS: Ms. Deborah Germano, President

Mrs. Sammy Crawford, Vice President 
Mrs. Debra Mullins, Clerk
Mr. Joe Arness, Treasurer 
Dr. Nels Anderson, Member
Mrs. Sandra Wassilie, Member
Mr. Al Poindexter, Member
Miss Sara Hart, Student Representative
 

STAFF PRESENT: Dr. Donna Peterson, Superintendent of Schools
Mr. Patrick Hickey, Assistant Superintendent, Operations and Business Management
Dr. Ed McLain, Assistant Superintendent, Instruction
Mr. Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources
 

OTHERS PRESENT: Mrs. Melody Douglas
Mr. Rick Ladd
Ms. Karen Wessel
Dr. Ron Keffer
Ms. Laura Norton
Ms. Susan Bailey
Mr. Willy Dunn
Mr. Don Lane
Mr. Geo Beach
Ms. Susan Bailey

Mr. Carlton Kuhns
Ms. Gail Thomas
Kurt Racicort
Mrs. Carolyn Venuti
Ms. Ceil Manchester
Angela McKinney
Ms. Lisa Whip
Mrs. Bev Gillaspie
Mrs. Ginny Espenshade
Judge Frances Neville

 Others present not identified.

CALL TO ORDER: Ms. Germano called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Ms. Germano invited those present to participate in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

ROLL CALL: Ms. Deborah Germano
Mrs. Sammy Crawford 
Mrs. Debra Mullins
Mr. Joe Arness 
Dr. Nels Anderson
Mrs. Sandra Wassilie
Mr. Al Poindexter
Miss Sara Hart
 

Present
Present
Present
Present
Present
Present
Present
Present

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: The agenda was approved with the addition of Item 10i., Approval of BP 5030, School 
Discipline and Safety and BP 5040, AR 5040, Student Handbook; and revisions to Items 
10a.(4), Approval of Resignation; 10b., Approval of Administrator Appointment; and 
10c., Approval of Request for Sabbatical.
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The School Board Minutes of February 19, 2001, were approved with a correction to the 
spelling of the name Ms. Penny Cardy on page 228.
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SCHOOL REPORTS: Mr. Rick Ladd, West Homer Elementary principal, reported that the school goal is to 
improve reading achievement through various motivational-type resources and 
activities. He reported that the school invited the Junior Great Books Foundation to 
conduct a two-day training for staff.  He stated that the school continues to institute 
the Accelerated Reader Program and that the library now has 2,200 books with tests.  
He reported that the library has 10,000 books with a circulation of over 5,000 books 
per school year.  He reviewed reading assessment scores.  He announced that the 5/6 
grade students won the District Battle of the Books.  Mr. Ladd reported that the 
school instituted a listserve of 170 parents and community members who receive the 
school newsletter.  He reported that the school website provides various information 
including schoolwide announcements, classroom instruction, daily lessons, 
guidelines, and school rules.  He stated that the school also uses an electronic report 
card system.  He stated that beginning March 8 through April 26, seven different 
computer classes will be offered in the evening for parents.  He announced that West 
Homer Elementary was recently identified by Family PC magazine and The 
Princeton Review as one of the best 100 wired schools in the United States.  He 
announced that in January, West Homer Elementary students received youth court 
training from Mrs. Ginny Espenshade, Kenai Peninsula Youth Court director, and 
training from Judge Frances Neville on how a courtroom functions. 
 

 Mrs. Espenshade and Dr. Peterson presented certificates for 36 West Homer 
Elementary students who had completed the Youth Court training.  Judge Neville 
noted that the students have learned and were tested on the same laws and procedures 
that the Alaska Court System uses every day.  She administered the oath during a 
brief swearing in ceremony.
 

 Ms. Karen Wessel, Homer Flex principal/teacher, thanked the Board for the newly 
remodeled building to house Homer Flex students.  She reported that reading is the 
school goal and that each student improved at least one grade level over last year.  
She reported that many students rediscovered the love of reading and that their 
comprehension scores have improved.  She announced that last school year out of the 
14 students that graduated 5 were parenting teens and 7 students enrolled in college.  
She stated that she expects 14 more students to graduate this year and invited those 
present to attend the ceremony on May 19.  She read statements written by three 
Homer Flex students about their positive experiences at school and their anticipation 
of graduation.
 

 Mr. Jeff Szarzi introduced Miss Taya Trago and Miss Nicole Jones who presented a 
Power Point presentation explaining the school’s small furniture business called 
Flexwood.  Miss Jones reported that Homer Flex students operate Flexwood and that 
recycled materials are used to create the furniture.  She described the process of 
making the furniture and noted that $5,000 of Carl Perkins grant money was used to 
purchase tools and supplies.  She stated that Flexwood’s future goal is to create a 
survey to help market their furniture and to update their website.  She thanked the 
many people and organizations for their assistance in making the small business a 
success.
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PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS: Ms. Susan Bailey, McNeil Canyon Elementary parent, stated that she opposes the 
elimination of two teaching positions at the school next year.  She stated that the 
reduction will make it necessary to use the library and physical education teacher 
allocation in the classroom to maintain manageable class sizes and provide 
appropriate instruction.  She noted that along with multi-age classrooms, McNeil 
Canyon Elementary School serves students who are primarily Russian speaking, are 
from low-income families, or are identified as at-risk.  She stated that she has 
recently voiced her concerns for adequate educational funding and asked the Board 
to reconsider the proposed staff reduction.
 

 Mr. Willy Dunne, McNeil Canyon Elementary parent, stated that he has chosen to 
enroll his child in public school because of the excellent programs offered at McNeil 
Canyon Elementary.  He stated that he is concerned about the proposed staff 
reduction.  He stated that the prediction is that the school will have 103 students next 
year (which is 24 less students) and will loose 2 teachers.  He urged the Board to 
consider the impact that the reduction will have on the school.  He stated that a loss 
of two teachers at McNeil Canyon Elementary would fuel parents’ decision to home 
school their children.  He stated that there are some great private schools available in 
the Homer area making it tough for public schools to compete.  He urged the Board 
to prevent the 27% reduction in teaching staff.
 

 Mr. Don Lane, Homer parent, explained that his son is in special education and that 
over the years the school has made progress.  He stated that there may be many 
special education students from schools that do not qualify for Title I funds who do 
not pass the High School Qualifying Exam.  He asked the Board to allocate money to 
special education programs from discretionary or Quality Schools Initiative funds.  
 

 Mr. Geo Beach, Homer resident, informed the Board that Homer community 
members have been informally discussing configuration option of area elementary 
schools. He stated that some of the topics that have been discussed are the 
importance of neighborhood schools, minimizing travel and transportation for 
students, and the value of continuity inherent in the traditional kindergarten through 
Grade 6 format.  He stated that he expects the Board will hear formally from 
community members, parents, and children regarding the configuration of Homer 
area elementary schools.  He thanked the Board in advance for considering their 
requests.
 

COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS: Dr. Peterson stated that she received a letter from the Port Graham Site Council 
regarding lead in the water.  She announced that information on working with the 
media regarding the High School Qualifying Exam from the Department of 
Education and Early Development is available on email.
 

ADVISORY COMMITTEE, SITE 
COUNCIL, AND/OR P.T.A., K.P.A.A., K.
P.E.A., K.P.E.S.A.:

Mrs. Angela McKinney, Anchor Point resident, reported that she attended the Long 
Range Planning meeting and that the administration was open to recommendations 
from community members.  She stated that she was impressed and is appreciative of 
the planning effort.
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ADVISORY COMMITTEE, SITE 
COUNCIL, AND/OR P.T.A., K.P.A.A., K.
P.E.A., K.P.E.S.A. (continued):

Ms. Lisa Whip, McNeil Canyon Site Council member, stated that she also attended 
the Long Range Planning meeting and felt that it was very productive and respectful 
and that the administration was wonderful to work with.  She stated that she is 
concerned over the proposed reduction of two teaching positions at McNeil Canyon 
Elementary School.  She stated that the proposed reduction will eliminate the library/
physical education specialists by placing that teacher in the classroom.  She stated 
that the Site Council feels there is only so far the teaching staff can be reduced before 
the program for each student is seriously compromised.  She stated that the Council 
is fund raising and writing grants to enhance McNeil Elementary school programs.  
She added that the Council is urging the community to contact their legislators to 
voice their concern over educational funding.  Ms. Whip asked the Board to make the 
staff reduction less severe.  She submitted a petition to the Board with 59 signatures 
of individuals opposing the elimination of two teaching positions at McNeil Canyon 
Elementary School.
 

AWARDS AND PRESENTATIONS: The Board presented Golden Apple awards to Ms. Carolyn Venuti and Ms. Ceil 
Manchester for their dedication to students and to the District.  The Board presented 
certificates of appreciation to Mr. Kurt Racicot for being selected the District 
Vocational Education Instructor of the Year and to Gail Thomas for being selected 
for the Barbara Berger Award for Excellence in Health Education.
 

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Dr. Peterson reported that six students and a chaperone from the District attended the 
Democracy in Action Conference in Washington D.C.  She stated that specific 
guidelines were used to select the students and that the trip included a meeting with 
Senator Stevens and other U.S. congressional officials.  She announced that the Long 
Range Planning community meetings will begin on March 8 at Soldotna High; 
March 12, at Seward High; March 13 at Homer High; March 14 at Kenai Central 
High; and March 15 at Nikiski High.  She announced that the meetings will begin at 
7:00 p.m. (3:30 p.m. in Homer) and will provide another opportunity for public 
input.  She announced that the administration has had several meetings with the 
Kenai Peninsula Borough legislative delegation and that prior to the Board meeting, 
the administration met with Senator Torgerson and Representative Lancaster.  She 
announced that West Homer Elementary was recently identified as one of the best 
100 wired schools in the United States.  She announced that Mr. Malcolm Fleming, 
Seward Middle/High School principal, was chosen as the Middle/High School 
Principal of the Year.
 

 Ms. Germano noted that the time for the Homer community Long Range Planning 
meeting was changed to 3:30 p.m. because it conflicted with a band concert.
 

2001-2002 BUDGET PRESENTATION: Mr. Hickey presented the second draft of the 2001-2002 School District budget to the 
Board. He noted that the budget has been publicly presented to various District 
communities.
 

 
 
BOARD REPORTS: Mr. Poindexter reported that last week the District Vocational Education Conference 

was held at Soldotna High and Kenai Peninsula College.  He stated that 
approximately 80 students participated in 11 different vocational contests including 
cooking, welding, carpentry, technology, problem solving, speaking, and job 
interviewing.  He added that each student competed in a contest out of his or her 
field.  He noted that a number of District schools were not involved with the 
conference and would like to see the communication system improved to include 
more schools in the future.  Mr. Poindexter distributed a unique highlighter marker to 
the Board members and administration.
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 Mrs. Mullins reported that the AASB Fly-In was positive and that legislators are 
discussing additional funding for education.  She said that the amount is uncertain, 
but there are a number of bills that have been introduced regarding funding for 
education.  She stated that the governor’s funding plan does not look like it will pass 
the legislature because they are not willing to commit themselves for five years.  She 
noted that she heard Mr. Hickey and Dr. McLain’s names mentioned positively 
several times during her stay in Juneau and that the two are becoming venerated for 
their knowledge.  She thanked the Board for the opportunity to attend the Fly-In.
 

 Mrs. Crawford echoed Ms. Mullins comments regarding the AASB Legislative Fly-
In. She noted that for the first time in many trips to Juneau, the conversations have all 
been about education.  She noted that it was interesting to see the three freshman 
legislators doing so well.
 

 Mr. Arness reported that he attended the Outsourcing Student Activities Task Force 
meeting on Thursday, March 1.  He stated that the purpose of the first meeting was to 
decide what questions needed answers.  He stated that it was a very productive 
meeting and that the next meeting is scheduled for Friday, March 9.
 

 Miss Hart reported that she attended the AASB Youth Leadership Conference in 
Juneau and noted that it was a wonderful learning experience.  She stated that she 
met students from all over Alaska.  She stated that she also noticed the legislature’s 
positive attitude towards education.  She thanked the District for the opportunity to 
attend the Conference.
 

 Ms. Germano thanked Miss Hart for her representation at the conference in Juneau.  
She stated that the Fly-In was productive and that she heard a lot of talk about the 
High School Qualifying Exam and whether to delay it.  She reported that she 
attended a training on parliamentary procedures and noted that the presenter made 
the topic enjoyable.  She stated that it was pleasant to work with the freshman 
legislators.  She noted that Representative Drew Scalzi, Representative Ken 
Lancaster and Senator John Torgerson were in their offices during the weekend of 
the Fly-In, and she recognized them for their leadership.
 

CONSENT AGENDA: Items presented on the Consent Agenda were Approval of New Teacher Assignments 
2000-2001, Leave of Absence Request – Support, Long-Term Substitute Teacher 
Contract, Resignation, and Bond Package Project Designers.
 

New Teacher Assignments 2000-2001: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve teacher assignments for Christopher 
Lau, generalist (temporary), Spring Creek School; and Sheryl Cook, Middle School 
Coordinator (temporary), Kenai Middle School.
 

 
 
Leave of Absence Request – Support: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve a leave of absence request for Tom 

Hindman, custodian I, Nikiski Middle/High School.
 

Long-Term Substitute Teacher Contract: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve a substitute teaching contract for 
Susan Hatch, special education/resource, North Star Elementary.
 

ResignationS: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve resignations for Lloyd M. Tappana, 
science/photography, Soldotna High School; Fred Colvin, principal/teacher, 
Tebughna Elementary/High School; Kathryn Cross, school psychologist, districtwide 
special services; and Teresa Orr, principal/teacher, Cooper Landing Elementary 
School.
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Bond Package Project Designers: Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve authorization for the Borough 
Assembly to directly award services for consulting and design document 
development of school facilities to avoid the need for revisiting each individual 
project.
 

ACTION Mrs. Wassilie moved the Board approve Consent Agenda Items Numbers 1 through 
5.  Mrs. Mullins seconded.
 

 Ms. Germano acknowledged the retirement of Mr. Wayne Clark and commended 
him for his work for the District.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

2000-01 Administrator Assignment: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve the appointment of Mr. Sam Stewart, 
curriculum and assessment director.
 

ACTION Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve the appointment of Mr. Sam Stewart as 
curriculum and assessment director.  Mrs. Mullins seconded.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

Request for Sabbatical: Mr. Syverson recommended the Board approve a request for an unpaid sabbatical 
without benefits for the 2001-2002 school year for Ms. Jennifer Tabor, home 
economics, Skyview High School.
 

ACTION Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve a request for an unpaid sabbatical without 
benefits for the 2001-2002 school year for Ms. Jennifer Tabor, home economics, 
Skyview High School.  Dr. Anderson seconded.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

BP 4132, 4232, 4332, Publication or 
Creation of Materials:

Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve revisions to BP 4132, 4232, 4332, 
Publication or Creation of Materials.  He stated that the revisions require that the 
development of copyrightable materials by employees or students during, or in part 
during, the work/school day must be approved by the superintendent or designee.
 

ACTION Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve revisions to BP 4132, 4232, 4332, 
Publication or Creation of Materials.  Mrs. Mullins seconded.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

 
 
BP 3522.6, Violent and Aggressive 
Conduct:

Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve the adoption of BP 3522.6, Violent and 
Aggressive Conduct.  He stated that the policy addresses behaviors categorized as 
violent and aggressive that will not be tolerated on school district property and will 
result in immediate corrective action.  He explained that the policy will be included 
in the Operations Section, 3000.
 

ACTION Mrs. Mullins moved the Board approve the adoption of BP 3522.6, Violent and 
Aggressive Conduct.  Mr. Arness seconded.
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 Mrs. Wassilie asked what procedures are used as preventative measures to avoid 
violent and aggressive behavior.  Dr. Peterson responded that there is District 
training to address violent and aggressive behavior and District policies regarding 
intervention and threats.  Mrs. Wassilie asked whether violent and aggressive 
behaviors are defined in the school student handbooks.  Dr. Peterson responded that 
handbooks address the issue of violent and aggressive behavior.  She noted that the 
District is progressing towards a District handbook for parents and students and that 
a definition will also be included.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

BP 3522.5, Campus Disturbances: Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve the adoption of BP and AR 3522.5, 
Campus Disturbances.  He stated that the policy and administrative regulation require 
the development of a school plan to be implemented in the event of a campus 
disturbance.  He noted that local authorities were collaboratively involved in the 
developing the plan.
 

ACTION Mrs. Crawford moved the Board approve the adoption of BP and AR 3522.5, 
Campus Disturbances.  Mrs. Mullins seconded.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

BP 1313, Willful Disruption of the School: Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve the adoption of BP 1313, Willful 
Disruption of the School.  He stated that the policy addresses situations in which 
adults who violate the safe learning environment and appropriate standards of 
conduct while on school district property are instructed to conduct themselves in a 
proper manner or leave school district property.
 

ACTION Mrs. Mullins moved the Board approve the adoption of BP 1313, Willful Disruption 
of the School.  Dr. Anderson seconded.
 

 Mrs. Mullins noted that Board members received badges and asked whether other 
appropriate visitors will receive badges. Mr. Hickey reported that all visitors are 
asked to sign in at the office.  He stated that the second phase of the badging process 
is to create badges for all District students and staff.  He stated that the goal is to 
provide a badge for every staff member to use when they are visiting a school.  He 
noted that Soldotna Middle School office staff wears their badges while at work so 
that parents and other visitors will know who they are.
 

 Ms. Germano asked what process is used for a visitor who feels they have been 
denied access to the school unjustly.  Mr. Hickey responded that the process is 
addressed in the Public Complaint Against the School policy and the Public 
Complaint Against School Personnel policy.
 

 
 
BP 1313, Willful Disruption of the School 
(continued):

 
Motion carried unanimously.
 

BP 3313, Contracts, Leases and 
Agreements:

Mr. Hickey recommended the Board approve the revision of BP 3313, Contracts, 
Leases and Agreements.  He stated that the revision adds contracts, legal review of 
contracts, leases, and agreements where appropriate and includes a nondiscrimination 
clause. He noted that the first paragraph has been reworded based on comments by 
Mr. Arness at the February 19 meeting.
 

ACTION Mr. Arness moved the Board approve the revision of BP 3313, Contracts, Leases and 
Agreements.  Dr. Anderson seconded.
 

file:///C|/Documents%20and%20Settings/e02472/Desktop/BD_PKT00_01/bd_pkt040201/Minutes030501.htm (7 of 10)10/20/2006 2:32:42 PM



KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

 Mr. Arness clarified with Mr. Hickey that contracts or purchases of a large dollar 
amount are required to come to the School Board for approval.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

BP 5030, SCHOOL DISCIPLINE AND 
SAFETY; BP 5040, AR 5040, STUDENT 
HANDBOOK:

Ms. Germano explained that during the February 19 School Board meeting, the 
adoption of BP 5030, School Discipline and Safety and the revision of BP 5040, AR 
5040, Student Handbook was postponed and was to be considered at the current 
meeting.
 

 Dr. McLain reported that he does not yet have a response from the attorneys 
regarding the use of the term “community” in place of the word “school” in 
BP 5030.  He stated that he would speak to the attorneys next week and return with 
their response.
 

ACTION Mr. Arness moved the Board postpone action on the adoption of BP 5030, School 
Discipline and Safety and the revision of BP 5040, AR 5040, Student Handbook.  Dr. 
Anderson seconded.
 

 Motion carried unanimously.
 

PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS: Ms. Laura Norton, president of the Kenai Peninsula Orchestra Board of Directors, 
thanked the School District for supporting the Kenai Peninsula Orchestra and other 
community groups and for encouraging use of the school facilities.
 

 Mrs. Espenshade announced that on April 5-7 the Kenai Peninsula Youth Court is 
hosting the Statewide Youth Justice Conference.  She stated that the conference will 
include approximately 200 youth and adults from all over the state. She reported that 
on Thursday, April 5, Dr. Peterson will deliver a welcoming statement at the opening 
reception at the Kenai Senior Center. She invited the Board to attend.  She stated that 
both keynote speakers are former District graduates who participated in the Youth 
Court Program.  She stated that Alaska Supreme Court Chief Justice Dana Fabe will 
be present to introduce the keynote speakers.  She thanked the District for their 
support. 
 

BOARD COMMENTS: Miss Hart thanked the Board for the opportunity to attend the Youth Leadership 
Conference in Juneau.  She thanked West Homer and Homer Flex for their school 
presentations.  She congratulated Mrs. Venuti for being selected to receive the 
District Golden Apple Award.
 

 
 
BOARD COMMENTS (continued): Mrs. Mullins stated that she appreciated the West Homer Elementary School 

presentation and added that she was amazed at the number of students interested in 
youth court.  She commended Homer Flex for their presentation and encouraged 
those present to attend the school’s graduation ceremony.  She commended Miss 
Hart for an outstanding job representing students of the District at the AASB 
Legislative Fly-In.  She stated that the Peninsula has been fortunate to have students 
who can “hold their own” against powerful legislators.  She noted that many 
legislators want a youth’s opinion and will listen to them.
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 Dr. Anderson stated that he was moved by the comments made by the McNeil 
Canyon Elementary parents. He stated that other schools have been in the same 
staffing situation and added that the Board is not unsympathetic to the reduction 
problems.  He stated that budget reduction decisions are made with great trepidation.  
He stated that the Board will give every consideration possible to make sure the 
schools get fair and equal representation, and if possible, review each special 
circumstance.  He thanked Mrs. McKinney for her parent representative volunteerism.
 

 Mr. Poindexter stated that he shared the concerns expressed by the McNeil Canyon 
Elementary parents. He stated that small schools districtwide tend to suffer by losing 
specialists when enrollment declines.  He stated that he hopes the Board can figure 
out a way to deal with that problem. He stated that he enjoyed the school 
presentations and was impressed with West Homer Elementary.  Mr. Poindexter 
reported that the Board spent two hours prior to the Board meeting working on the 
Long Range Plan.  He commented that fewer youth are involved in community 
events because they are involved with too many school events. He stated that the 
District needs to encourage students to be involved in community events such as the 
Winter Carnival and Anchor Point Snow Rondy.  He noted that that the purpose of 
the senior project is to get students involved in the community.  He cited an example 
of low participation (4 students) in a recent speech contest sponsored by the Soil and 
Water Conservation District.  He reported that winners of the speech contest were 
Savannah Bradley who won third place and $50; Jennifer Poindexter who won 
second place and $75; and Chase McKinney who won first place, $100, and 
transportation to Anchorage to compete in the state contest.  He stated that he would 
like to encourage more schools, teachers and students to be involved in community 
events.
 

 Mrs. Crawford thanked McNeil Canyon Elementary parents for expressing their 
staffing concerns to the Board.  She stated that she is hopeful the legislature will 
increase funding for education. She congratulated the four employees who received 
awards. She stated that she attended the foreign exchange student dinner and spoke to 
exchange students from six different countries who each said they were happy to be 
in the United States and attending schools in this District.  She stated that the foreign 
exchange students told her that they enjoyed the activities, classes, teachers, and 
especially the mix of students from all social classes.  She thanked West Homer 
Elementary and Homer Flex for their school presentations.  She thanked Dr. McLain 
and Mr. Hickey for positively representing the District in Juneau.
 

 
 
BOARD COMMENTS (continued): Mrs. Wassilie stated that she appreciated school presentations and noted that both 

schools have very supportive student climates and strong support for reading.  She 
stated that she was impressed with the number of books in the West Homer 
Elementary library.  She commented on the proposed loss of a librarian position at 
McNeil Canyon Elementary.  She stated that Seward Middle experienced a loss of 
3.5 teachers last school year and added that although it was not easy, she was 
impressed with the strong support of the school by the parents and community.  She 
stated that she appreciated hearing the comments from parents.
 

 Mr. Arness commented that he received a letter (postmarked in Soldotna) from 
Saturday Night Live requesting him to perform the Super Star dance after previewing 
a video-taped activity conducted during the last administrator meeting.  He thanked 
the superintendent for sharing the video with his family and his employees.
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KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

ADJOURN: At 9:37 p.m., Mr. Arness moved the School Board Meeting be adjourned.  
Mrs. Mullins seconded.
 
Motion carried unanimously.
 

                                                                                          Respectfully submitted,

 
 
                                                                                                                 _________________________________________ 
                                                                                                                 Ms. Deborah Germano, President

 
                                                                                                                 _________________________________________ 
                                                                                                                 Mrs. Debra Mullins, Clerk

The Minutes of March 5, 2001, 
have not been approved as of 
March 14, 2001.
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Contemporary Report

Donna Peterson, Ed.D.
Superintendent of Schools

 

 

 

 
 

Goal Report:  Improve Internal and External Communication

In June 2000, the Board of Education adopted the following goal regarding communication and brainstormed details 
for achievement.
 
Improve Internal and External Communications

•         Schedule administrative groups (elementary, secondary, central office) with Board in informal worksessions
•         Visit schools, report/record visit during Board comments
•         Use British Petroleum Teachers of Excellence materials to "feature" teachers
•         Feature graduates
•         Monthly guest column from board (school board service, ASSETS)
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Contemporary Report

•         Apply for awards
•         Outreach to community (Chambers of Commerce, service clubs, etc.)

 

 
Rather than just looking at the bullets above, the administration evaluated the effectiveness of the overall goal based 
on improvement in two areas:
 

A.      Relationships/reciprocal communication between central office and school staffs, community 
members, Borough Assembly members, legislators, the State Department of Education and school board 
members about educational issues and directions
 
B.      Quality service at all sites/programs

 
Specific evidence of accomplishment for each of these areas is provided below:
 

A.      Relationships/reciprocal communication
 
1.      Newspaper Publications

 
Guest Column in Peninsula Clarion from Board Members
7/19/00 Sammy Crawford "School Board Service Offers Its Rewards"
8/00 Mari-Anne Gross "Everyone Can Help Kids Succeed"
9/18/00 Nels Anderson "Spelling Out Board's Duties"

 
"Ask the Superintendent" Column in Peninsula Clarion
9/00 "Who's Who in the District's Central Office?"
10/00 "Teamwork: Borough Plus District Helps Students"
1/01 "District Seeks Input on Long Range Plans"
2/01 "Response to School Board Seat Vacancy Shows Dedication"

 
Numerous other interviews/quotes and "feature" stories about students and staff, many based on 
"talking points" disseminated throughout the organization via e-mail and information from BP teacher 
applications as well as annual back-to-school issues and a review of superintendent and School Board 
evaluations.

 
2.   Other Publications
 

9/00 KPBSD Informational Brochure
10/00 "Conference Folders" article in Board and Administrator 
1/01 "Kenai Peninsula, Alaska Schools Use Mixture of Old, New 

Servers to Migrate to Windows 2000" Microsoft TechNet
 
3.   Collaboration in Applying for Awards
 

10/00 Outstanding School Board Award
10/00 Magna Award (Elementary Visual Arts program)
10/00 Outstanding School Board Member Award (Mari-Anne Gross)
11/00 Superintendent of the Year Award (Donna Peterson)
11/00 Business Person of the Year Award (Patrick Hickey)
11/00 ASBO International Meritorious Budget Award

 
4.   Borough Assembly Relations

•         Task Forces
Technology
Student Activities
Space Allocation

•         Presentations
Technology
Budget
Legislative Needs - State and Federal
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Contemporary Report

•         Informal
Attendance at Assembly meetings
Alaska Distance Education Consortium
Information provided at a variety of levels

 
5.   Legislative Relations

•         Legislative priorities included in Borough booklets
•         Legislative priorities posted on web and in a brochure
•         Weekly contacts with legislators when not "in session"
•         Daily contact with legislative group while "in session"
•         Attendance at public town meetings
•         Continuous monitoring, testifying
•         Assistance with bill development
•         Juneau trips
Patrick Hickey and Melody Douglas with ALASBO
Ed McLain on Special Assignment - HSGQE
School Board Members with AASB
Todd Syverson with KPEA, KPESA, School Board member
Donna Peterson on 4/3/01

 
 

6.   Community Relations
•         State of the School District presentations by superintendent to chambers of commerce and 
other community groups (Soldotna, Kenai, Homer, Anchor Point, Nikiski, Seward)
•         Budget presentations in five communities
•         Long Range Planning presentations in five communities
•         Meetings and continual "presence" with business leaders
•         Radio (KBBI, KSRM) talk shows
•         Participation in Economic Development Forums
•         Presence at sports and other school activities
•         Orientation for School Board candidates
•         Public process for School Board vacancy replacement
•         Districtwide committee minutes available online

 
7.     Expansion of communication capabilities of web site

•         On line application for employment 
•         Writings/reports/presentations linked
•         School Board minutes/agendas accessible
•         Increased web streaming of school activities

 
B.    Quality Service
 
1.     Visibility – Ambitious schedule of visits and meetings

•         Superintendent visits each school/classroom each year
•         At least one assistant superintendent on- site visit each year
•         At least two director on-site visits each year
•         Monthly meetings with all three Associations
•         Superintendent and Instructional Team meet regionally with administrators in five areas twice 
(10 meetings)
•         Weekly meetings with leadership team (superintendent, assistant superintendents, directors)
•         Four administrator meetings geared to professional development
•         Superintendent met with elementary administrators 5 additional times**
•         Superintendent met with secondary administrators 6 additional times**
•         Superintendent met for half day at each middle school with all middle school administrators (5 
meetings) to assist with transition/ideas after increase in PTR formula at this level**

 
** because of these meetings with the Superintendent, we did not pursue informal meetings with the Board 
this year

 
2.     Accountability

•         Superintendent responsible for all principal evaluations
•         Specific input from staff and community surveys shared with employees during evaluation 
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Contemporary Report

process (over 300 surveys of performance were received)
 

 
3.     Responsiveness – day-to-day communication (Interactions/responses are to be prompt, friendly, 
empathetic, attentive, and clear)

•         Central Office 
new receptionist hired/trained
two meetings held with all central office support staff regarding communications, expectations, team 
building

•         School Secretaries
inservice with superintendent regarding expectations

•         Parent Complaint Process
approximately 50 calls per month are handled by central office personnel; three of these have resulted 
in formal complaints; and none have reached Board intervention level (Board members have been 
contacted individually but none have addressed the Board as a whole requiring a report from 
administration).  We believe that problems are being handled at the appropriate level and central office 
attention for coaching/correction is occurring.

 
4.     Central Office Teamwork

a.   Underlying themes for the year have been the importance of being:
•         Competent, caring, and responsive
•         A team "on message", 
•         Reflective and striving for continuous improvement

 
b.   In December, Jerry Covey assisted the leadership team in reviewing the past 18 months and 
facilitating discussions of the future.  Five basic questions were identified and actions/benchmarks set for 
quarterly evaluation of progress.  Some highlights are below:

 
•                     What should change to flatten out the leadership team of the District? (group meets weekly for 
about 3 hours to streamline decision-making and institutionalize answers; Board should see/hear from 
more directors at Board meetings).
 
•                     How does one define the roles so that the organizations needs are better met? (deciding whose 
decision something is - site, district, department - has been an important conversation; reworking the 
policy manual and defining job responsibilities based policy has been started)
 
•                     How do we readjust our time and priorities to do what is truly important?  (revisiting everything 
from e-mail to meetings with idea of treating time like a commodity).
 
•                     How can the Long Range Plan become a living document? (leadership team facilitated all 
phases of the plan, will be responsible for its success)
 
•                     How can we assure concise requests from central office to buildings and vice versa?  
(consolidation, clear lines of communication)

 
 

In summary, this year has been one of building trust in and of the School District.  Communications improvement should be a 
continuous goal of a vibrant organization.  No report would be complete without next steps.  Below you will find information 
from the long range planning document, which outlines communication and partnership targets for the next five years.
 
Goal #2 KPBSD will exhibit high quality in all personnel, facilities, relationships, and partnerships.
 
Action Step #3: Develop and improve internal and external communications and partnerships with parents, business, and 
organizations.
 

A.      Develop responsive internal communication plan 
1.      Assist employees in fulfilling their role as members of the district’s positive public relations team
2.      Maintain positive professional relationships with all news media
3.      Minimize interruptions in classrooms/schools
4.      Improve central office phone transfers
5.      Promote efficient use of meetings/trainings
6.      Integrate databases for easy access district-wide 
7.      Expand utility of district’s web site
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Contemporary Report

 
B.      Develop responsive external communication plan

1.      Maximize district's ability to respond to the public
2.      Provide 800 numbers for all peninsula calls
3.      Maximize use of e-mail to communicate~
4.      Utilize site councils as primary communication vehicle to/from district
5.      Balance use of technology with need for face-to-face meetings
6.      Use a variety of formats to disseminate and gather information about district issues
7.      Provide easy access to school board meetings
8.      Promote school, region, and district activities relating to parent and family involvement

 
C.      Pursue alternative funding options in line with community needs and partnership opportunities
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LOA-Certified

April 2, 2001

 

TO: Board of Education

FROM: Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources

SUBJECT: LOA Request 2001-02 - Item 10a (2)

It is recommended the following request for an unpaid leave of absence for the fall semester of the 2001-02 school year be denied.

Melissa Cloud Gr. 4

West Homer Elementary

(Fall Semester 2001)
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Substitute Contracts

April 2, 2001

 

TO: Board of Education 

FROM: Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources

SUBJECT: Approval of Substitute Teacher Contracts - Item 10a (2)

The Administration recommends the following substitute teacher contracts be approved:

 

Stephanie Cox Grade 2 Soldotna Elementary

   

Joanne McClain Special Ed/Severe Seward Middle/Sr.

   

Judy Schmidt Reading Nikiski Elementary
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December 4, 2000

April 2, 2001

MEMORANDUM

 

TO: Board of Education 

FROM: Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources

SUBJECT: Approval of Resignations - Item 10a (3)

It is recommended the following resignations be approved effective the end of the 2000-01 school year:

Bill Altland Math Soldotna Middle

   

John Andrews Activity Director/Athletic Director Skyview High

   

Lydia Wren English/Library Nikolaevsk School
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Tenure Assignments

April 2, 2001

TO: Board of Education

FROM: Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources

SUBJECT: Approval of Tentative Tenure Teaching Assignments/2001-02 - Item 10a (4)

 

It is recommended that the following Tentative Tenure Teacher Assignments for the 2001-02 
school year be approved:

 

Kenai Middle

Wells, Susan

Voznesenka

Idzerda, Johanna
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September 11, 1998

 
March 27, 2001
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M
 
 
TO:                  Board of Education
 
THRU: Patrick Hickey
                        Assistant Superintendent, Operations and Business Management
 
FROM:            Melody Douglas
                        Director, Business and Finance
 
SUBJECT:       Budget Transfer 242
 
Budget transfer number 242 transfers $16,500 and $24,500 to cover the cost of an administrator 
for Aurora Borealis Charter School.
 
This budget transfer exceeds $10,000; therefore, it requires Board of Education approval per 
Board Policy 3120.  Approval by the Board of Education is recommended.
 
Enclosure
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New Admin assign

April 2, 2001

TO: Board of Education 

FROM: Todd Syverson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources

SUBJECT: 2001-02 Administrator Assignment - Item 10b

It is recommended that the following administrator assignment be approved for the 2001-02 school year:

   

Steve Pautz Principal Seward Middle/Sr.
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STUDENTS

 
 
Memo To:   Members, Board of Education, KPBSD
 
From:         Ed McLain, Ed.D, Assistant Superintendent, KPBSD
 
Date:          April 2, 2001
 
Re:              Policy Revision, Approval

BP 5030, BP 5040, AR 5040 (Student Handbook, School 
Discipline & Safety)

 
 
At the February 19, 2001 and March 5, 2001 Board meetings, the Board postponed action on approval of BP/AR 5030 
until further review by Borough legal council.

 
The Borough legal council has reviewed the proposed revision.  The policy was modified to reflect Borough legal council 
recommendations. 
 
Re:  BP 5030 - By January 1, 2001, each school district must have in place a school disciplinary and safety program - AS 
14.33.110-.140.  The policies found in the Association of Alaska School Boards Policy Reference Manual were updated and 
revised in October 2000 to meet a district’s obligation to have this program in place.  The attached policy is adopted from 
the AASB recommended policy. 

 
Re: BP 5040 - The District will renumber the current KPBSD Board Policy BP/AR 5030, “Student Handbook”, to allow for 
placement of the new BP 5030 consistent with the AASB model policy manual. The KPBSD policy and regulations BP/AR 
5030, “Student Handbook”, will be renumbered to BP/AR 5040. There is no change to the text or intent of the current BP/
AR 5030 other than the renumbering to 5040.
 
Administration recommends adoption and approval of the new BP 5030 – “School Discipline and Safety” and revision of the 
policy number for “Student Handbook”, from 5030 to 5040.
 
ds
 
Attachment:  BP 5030
                                    BP 5040
                      AR 5040
 
Students                                                                                    BP 5030 (a)
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STUDENTS

 
SCHOOL DISCIPLINE AND SAFETY 
 
The Board believes that all students have the right to a public education in a positive environment that fosters the 
maximum opportunity for learning.  An effective school discipline and safety program is necessary to ensure a learning 
environment free of disruptions.  The Board shall adopt, and the Superintendent shall implement and maintain, an 
effective school discipline and safety program.  The discipline and safety program should reflect community standards of 
school behavior and safety that are developed with the collaboration of students, parents, guardians, community members, 
teachers, school administrators, and the site council in each school.
 
(cf. 1220 – Advisory Committees)
(cf. 1410 - Interagency Cooperation for Student and Staff Safety)
(cf. 4158 –Employee Security)
(cf. 5131 – Conduct)
(cf. 5131.1 – Bus Conduct)
(cf. 5131.5 – Vandalism, Threats, and Graffiti)
(cf. 5131.6 – Alcohol and Other Drugs)
(cf. 5131.62 – Tobacco)
(cf. 5131.7 – Weapons & Dangerous Instruments)
(cf. 5131.9 – Academic Honesty)
(cf. 5137 – Positive School Climate)
(cf. 5144 – Discipline)
(cf. 5144.1 – Suspension and Expulsion)
(cf. 5144.2 – Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process (Individuals with Exceptional Needs)
(cf. 5145.11 – Questioning and Apprehension)
(cf. 5145.12 – Search and Seizure)
(cf. 5145.3 – Nondiscrimination)
(cf. 5145.7 – Sexual Harassment)
(cf. 6164.2 – Guidance and Counseling Services)
(cf. 6164.4 – Identification of Individuals with Exceptional Needs)
(cf. 6164.5 – Intervention/Assistance Teams
(6172 – Special Education) 
 
Not less than once every three years, the District’s discipline and safety program shall be reviewed and revised if 
appropriate.  The review process shall make available the opportunity for collaborative input by students, parents, 
guardians, community members, staff, and the site council in each school.  Policies reflecting standards of student 
behavior, including those identifying prohibited student conduct and penalties, should be reviewed to determine 
consistency with community standards, including the basic requirements for respect and honesty. 
 
(cf. 9310 – Policy Manual)
(cf. 9311 – Board Policies)
(cf. 9313 – Administrative Regulations)
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STUDENTS

 
SCHOOL DISCIPLINE AND SAFETY (continued)                    BP 5030 (b)
 
The Board desires to give all administrators, teachers, and other employees the authority they need to implement and 
enforce the discipline and safety program.  Personnel should adhere to lines of primary responsibility so that appropriate 
decision-making may take place at various levels in accordance with Board policy and administrative regulations.  In 
fulfilling duties and responsibilities in student discipline and safety, all employees shall comply with Board policies, 
administrative regulations, and local, state, and federal laws.  Employees will not be formally disciplined for enforcement of 
student discipline and safety rules so long as the enforcement is reasonable, lawful, and in compliance with Board policies 
and administrative regulations. 
 
(cf. 2110 – Organization Chart/Lines of Responsibility)
(cf. 4158 – Employee Security)
(cf. 5144 – Discipline)
(cf. 4119.21 -- Code of Ethics)
(cf. 4119.3 – Duties of Personnel)
 
Legal Reference:
            UNITED STATES CODE
            20 U.S.C. §§ 1400, et seq. Individuals with Disabilities Education Act
 
            ALASKA STATUTES
            11.81.430 Justification, use of force, special relationships
            11.81.900 Definitions
            14.03.160 Suspension or expulsion of students for possessing weapons
            14.30.045 Grounds for suspension or denial of admission
            14.30.180-.350 Education for Exceptional Children 
                14.33.120-.140 School disciplinary and safety program

 
ALASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE
4 AAC 06.060 Suspension or denial of admission
4 AAC 07.010-4 AAC 07.900  Student rights and responsibilities
4 AAC 52.010-.990 Education for exceptional children
20 AAC 10.020 Code of ethics and teaching standards

 
 
 

                                              KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT
          Adoption Date:  //2001

Students
 
STUDENT HANDBOOK                                                           BP 5030 [5040]
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STUDENTS

 
 
The Superintendent shall require all principals to prepare and distribute a student handbook to each student and parent 
annually that includes standards of conduct, students rights and responsibilities, and other information about the 
operation of the school.
 
 

KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT
Adoption Date: //2001

 
Students                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
AR  [5040]
 
student handbook
 
The purpose, content, and organization of student handbooks at all school levels is to inform and guide students and 
parents.  Preparation of individual school student handbooks must respond to unique characteristics at each site.  
Principals will rely upon input from students, faculty and staff, and the community in their annual preparation of student 
handbooks.
 
The handbook will be provided to students and parents or guardian via their students and they are all encouraged to 
carefully read the contents.  Student awareness of the handbook should be reinforced in one or all of the following ways:
 

1.       satisfactory student completion of a questionnaire or worksheet based upon handbook contents; or
 
2.       teacher review of the handbook with students during the first week of school; and
 
3.       any practicable means should be used to notify parents about the handbooks.

 
Faculty, staff, and students shall be responsible for, knowing, understanding and complying with law, policy, regulations, 
and school rules included in each handbook.
 
Changes in student handbooks that affect ongoing procedures will be communicated to all affected parties when they 
become operational and incorporated in handbooks at the next revision.  Two copies of each student handbook shall be 
forwarded to the assistant superintendent - instruction on or before September 30.
 
Contents
 
Student handbooks should be organized in a format easily understood by students and contain information they and their 
parents will need to know for successful school attendance. This information includes but is not limited to school 
philosophy, school day and calendar, attendance requirements, fees, fire drills, use of school facilities and equipment, 
reporting procedures, disciplinary practices, campus visitors, lockers, rights and responsibilities, field trips and 
cocurricular activities, bus regulations, and other items.
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STUDENTS

 
KENAI PENINSULA BOROUGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

Adoption Date: //2001
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Professional Letter

March 27, 2001

 
To:
 

Kenai Peninsula Borough School District Board of Education

Through:
 

Dr. Donna Peterson, Superintendent

From:
 

Patrick Hickey, Assistant Superintendent

Subject: Approval of FY02 Budget
 

You have been presented the budget for FY02.  This budget contains revenue and 
expenditure estimates based upon the current regulatory foundation formula figures.

Although the Alaska Senate and House are deliberating bills that increase the base unit of 
funding, we must proceed under current statutes.  In the event any bill is passed changing the 
revenue projections for the budget, the administration will be bringing an amended document 
for your consideration.

I respectfully request the board approve an FY02 budget in the amount of $88,420,316.
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1997-98 TENTATIVE MEETING DATES

2001-2002 TENTATIVE MEETING DATES
 
 
 

SCHOOL BOARD MEETINGS
July 9, 2001 January 7, 2002
August 6, 2001 January 21, 2002
August 20, 2001 February 4, 2002
September 10, 2001 February 18, 2002 (inservice day)

October 1, 2001 - Seward March 4, 2002 - Homer
October 15, 2001 April 1, 2002
November 5, 2001 - Homer April 15, 2002
November 19, 2001 May 6, 2002 - Seward
December 4, 2001 June 3, 2002

 
 
 

OTHER MEETINGS
June 4, 2002 - Board Planning Session

 
 
Board Meeting Dates Approved:______________
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